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The federal E-rate funding program is an essential resource for supporting connectivity in schools and libraries. In 2014, 
the FCC started a five-year Category 2 budget trial to fund critical network infrastructure. This test run would 
determine if the approach was an effective way to provide more equitable access to Category 2 services nationwide. 
 
In July 2019 THE Journal covered the pending expiration of the Category 2 budget approach and the release of the 
Notice of Proposed Rulemaking from the FCC, which requested stakeholder feedback on their proposal to create a 
permanent Category 2 budget system. 
 
In December 2019, the FCC released a long-awaited Report and Order making the Category 2 system permanent and 
streamlining the application process. 
 
Here are the ed tech funding updates that E-rate applicants will need to know for funding year 2020 and beyond. 
 
Q: Has anything changed for FY2020? 
 
A: The FCC determined that FY2020 will act as a gap year between the old Category 2 regulations, and new rules 
outlined in the Report and Order. 
 
Here are some key updates to keep in mind… 
 
Category 2 budgets will be calculated using the same per-site methodology used in FY2015 to FY2019, but FY2020 
budgets will receive a one-time 20 percent increase — a unique opportunity for E-rate applicants. 
 
FY2020 Category 2 Budget Multipliers: 
· Schools: $195.63 per student 
· Libraries with IMLS Locale Codes 11, 12, 21: $6.52 per square foot 
· Libraries with all other IMLS Locale Codes: $3.00 per square foot 
· Entities at the Funding Floor: $11,998.43 per site 

 
According to the FCC, the FY2020 E-rate Eligible Services List included “limited changes” for FY2020. The 
Commission declined to include new services or functionality as eligible for either Category 1 or Category 2 services. 
 



Q: What’s in store for ed tech funding in FY2021? 
 
A: Budget cycles, calculations and floors are all changing come FY2021. It’s critical that E-rate applicants read and 
understand the new Category 2 rules to make the most of their funds. 
 
Q: How will E-rate applicant budgets be impacted? 
 
A: Beginning in FY2021, all applicant budgets will be reset to the full amount available under the new Category 2 rules. 
As part of this modification, the FCC will adopt district-wide and library system-wide budget calculations. 
 
Q: What are the new budget cycles? 
 
A: The FCC’s revised ed-tech funding rules adopt fixed five-year budget cycles. The first cycle will run from FY2021 
through FY2025. Applicants can submit E-rate applications in any or all Funding Years during this five-year cycle, with a 
new budget cycle beginning in subsequent five-year periods (e.g. FY2026). There will be no rollover of funds from cycle-
to-cycle. 
 
Q: How will budgets be calculated? 
 
A: A popular request from E-rate stakeholders is being fulfilled: starting in FY2021 the program will adopt district-wide 
and library system-wide Category 2 budgets. This means school districts and library systems will have a single budget 
cap to administer. 
 
The per-site funding “floor” for smaller sites will increase from $9,200 to $25,000. Budgets will be calculated at the start 
of each five-year cycle. The FY2021 budget multiplier factors are $167 per student for schools, and $4.50 per square 
foot for libraries. 
 
Q: What about the budget ‘floor’ for smaller sites? 
 
A: To ensure sufficient funding to deploy internal connections, the new FCC rules include an increased funding floor for 
smaller sites. The updated floor will switch to a pre-discount level of $25,000 over the five-year funding cycle beginning 
in FY2021. 
 
Q: What are some other Category 2 changes coming for FY2021? 
 
A: FCC rules currently include a prohibition on equipment transfers that was meant to prevent applicants from 
circumventing the then-existent per-site Category 2 budget rules. Now, equipment transfer rules will be relaxed for 
equipment purchased with E-rate discounts in FY2021 and forward, affording applicants more flexibility to deploy 
equipment where it is most needed. 
 
In a day and age where internet access is a requirement rather than a luxury, it’s critical that school districts and library 
systems have adequate resources to remain connected. The recent updates to E-rate’s Category 2 rules mark an exciting 
time for applicants. 
 
For regular coverage of E-rate updates, register for Funds For Learning’s webinar series. If you’re interested in 
information about broadband resources, stay tuned for the release of Connected Nation and Funds For Learning’s new 
tool, Connect K-12. 
 
 
Brian Stephens, Client Solutions Manager 
Funds For Learning. 



Calendar & Events 

March 2020  
SUN MON TUE WED THU FRI SAT 

1 2 3 4 5 6 7 

8 9 10 11 12 13 14 

15 16 17 18 19 20 21 

22 23 24 25 26 27 28 

29 30 31     

        

EVENTS: MORE INFO: Here 

1-3 NMPED/NMASBO Budget Conference 

3 TAP Workshop 

5-7  Educators Rising State Conference 

10 TAP Workshop 

11 TAP Workshop 

8  Daylight Savings begins at 2:00 a.m. 

17  St. Patrick's Day 

17 TAP Workshop 

18 TAP  Workshop 

19 TAP Workshop 

19  Spring (Vernal) Equinox 

20  International Earth Day 

24 TAP Workshop 

26 TAP Workshop 

  

Procurement News 

NMPED/NMASBO BUDGET CONFERENCE 

EDUCATORS RISING CONFERENCE 

ST. PATRICK’S DAY 

TAP WORKSHOPS 

If you know of relevant events or would like yours in our next 

Newsletter please email: jim@ces.org 

Tip of the Month 

If you have not used CES Ancillary Services during 2019-20 but might like to for 2020-21, please contact 

the CES Ancillary Department soon!  The Director is Lisa Chacon-Kedge, her email is lisa@ces.org, and 

her phone is 505-344-5470 x103.  

 1)      Feb. 2020 - Contract Renewals  
  
17-024-Body Worn Cameras Equipment, Supplies and Related Materials ✓; 18-002- LED Lighting, Equipment, Supplies, 

Materials and Installation ✓ 18-017-AEPA (18.5-A Maintenance, Repair and Operations (MRO) ✓; 18.5-B Career and 

Technical Education ✓; 18.5-C Athletic Equipment & Supplies ✓; 19-013-AEPA (019-A Telescopic Bleachers & Stadium 

Seating ✓; 019-B Custodial Sup-

plies & Equipment ✓; 019-

C Office Supplies ✓;  019-
E School & Instructional Sup-

plies ✓); 19-040-GSA Facilities 

Maintenance & Management ✓ 
  

2)      Feb. 2020 - Contract Expira-
tions 
  
16-010 Hazardous Materials – 

Abatement, Disposal, Analysis & Re-
Inspection 

https://www.ces.org/annoucements.aspx


CES Contact Info 

Jim Barentine  
Director for Southern Services  
Email: jim@ces.org  
Phone: 575.646.5965  
Fax: 866.877.0629  
 
Kelly Bassham  
Financial Specialist/Accounts Payable  
Email: kelly@ces.org  
Phone: Ext 135  
 
Paul Benoit  
Manager Northern Services, REAP  
Email: paul@ces.org  
Phone: 575.562.2922  
Fax: 575.562.2523  
 
Lisa Chacón-Kedge  
Director of Ancillary Services  
Email: lisa@ces.org  
Phone: Ext 103  
  
Adela Chavez  
Ancillary Admin Assistant  
Email: adela@ces.org  
Phone: Ext 111  
 
David Chavez  
Executive Director  
Email: david@ces.org  
Phone: Ext 109  
 
Rhianna Chavez  
Member Service Representative  
Email: rhianna@ces.org  
Phone: Ext. 107  
  
Elizabeth Diaz  
Member Service Representative  
Email: ediaz@ces.org  
Phone: Ext 115  
Fax: 505.715.5822  
 
Holly Goodall  
Member Service Representative  
Email: hgoodall@ces.org  
Phone: Ext 104  
Fax: 505.715.5826  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Diane Hajek  
Member Service Representative  
Email: dhajek@ces.org  
Phone: Ext 137  
Fax: 505.715.5826  
 
Kim Lanoy-Sandoval 
SITE Senior Trainer, LEAP Coord.  
Email: kim@ces.org  
Phone: 505.385.0363  
 
Margaret Mikelson  
Member Service Representative  
Email: margaret@ces.org  
Phone: Ext 126  
Fax: 505.715.5824  
 
Leslie Neely  
Receptionist  
Email: leslie@ces.org  
Phone: Ext 101  
 
Lori O'Rourke  
Business Services Coordinator  
Email: lori@ces.org  
Phone: Ext 128  
 
Natasha Orona  
Financial Specialist/Payroll  
Email: natasha@ces.org  
Phone: Ext 106  
 
Bowen Perry  
Media Specialist  
Email: Bo@ces.org  
Phone: 575.646.5965  
 
Pam Reed  
Executive Admin Assistant  
Email: pam@ces.org  
Phone: Ext 127  
 
Bridget Rivera  
Finance Specialist  
Email: bridget@ces.org  
Phone: Ext 122  
 
Lisa Romo  
Procurement Admin Assistant  
Email: lromo@ces.org  
Phone: Ext 116  
 
 
 
 

Gustavo Rossell  
Procurement Manager  
Email: gustavo@ces.org  
Phone: Ext 117  
 
Elena Salazar  
SITE /Professional Development Coord.  
Email: elena@ces.org  
Phone: Ext 136  
Fax: 505.344.9343  
 
Brad Schroeder  
IT Manager 
Email: brad@ces.org  
Phone: Ext 114  
 
Jacklyn Serrano  
Member Service Representative  
Email: jacklyn@ces.org  
Phone: Ext 134  
Fax: 505.715.5826  
  
Robin Strauser  
Deputy Executive Director  
Email: robin@ces.org  
Phone: Ext 108  
 
Teri Thelemaque  
Human Resources  
Email: teri@ces.org  
Phone: Ext 112  
  
John Tortelli  
Procurement & Contract Specialist  
Email: johnt@ces.org  
Phone: Ext 129  
 
Joe Valencia  
Procurement & Contract Specialist  
Email: joe@ces.org  
Phone: Ext 124  
 
Rhonda Yrene  
Ancillary Admin Assistant  
Email: rhonda@ces.org  
Phone: Ext 119  
 

Address: 4216 Balloon Park Road NE, Albuquerque NM, 87109 | Office: 505.344.5470  Fax: 505.344.9343 


